










 

Gibbs Street Development Co. 

620 Park Avenue, Suite 315 

Rochester, NY 14607 

 
March 29, 2019 

 

Zina Lagonegro 

Manager of Zoning 

Neighborhood and Business Development 

Bureau of Buildings and Zoning 

30 Church Street - Room 125B 

Rochester, NY  14614 

 

Re: The GROVE 

 

Zina, 

 

Thank you again for all the assistance and guidance you and your team at the City Zoning Dept. 

have provided me and my team over the last six months. 

 

From our first meeting on October 12th at City Hall offices with Jason Haremza when we were 

guided by him to go for the gusto and submit our ideal plan, right on thru these last weeks, when 

your guidance to again reach out to our neighborhood association one more time with our 

updated submissions, we have tried our best to pay attention to the guidance, input and direction 

of the various groups we’re hoping to serve and be a part of for many years to come. 

 

 Our vision for how to best assist in the continued revitalization of the west end of University 

Avenue area through the further development of the property at 58 University Avenue has now 

been submitted to your offices. The project has certainly taken several turns since its inception; it 

has been influenced by many factors including but not limited to: site constraints, market 

conditions, local zoning guidelines, City design committee feedback, discussions with the local 

Grove Place community and the design ideas of the professional architects we’ve employed... 

 

Regarding specifically our engagement with the Grove Place Association (GPA) and its 

leadership our engagement and involvement has been extensive and involved, as catalogued 

below: 

a. Reacting to your written suggestion on 10-24-18, I met with Kim Russell of GPA 

executive committee for over an hour gaining her wisdom, experience and guidance on the 

project. Several of her suggestions from that very first meeting helped immensely with the 

plan development. 

b. On Kim’s suggestion we met with the GPA Executive Committee on 11-01-18 where 

some six members of the committee spent roughly 90 minutes with us reviewing the same 

plans Kim and I had reviewed a week earlier. The majority of the feedback was calmly 

positive or neutral, with a few folks focusing on issues of concern, height and density, as 

well as concerns for unit size, type of artwork, handling of the RG&E service, etc. My 



overall take away from that meeting was in fact positive, although in hindsight it appears it 

should not have been. 

c. Once the full submission was made and our architect’s cover letter reference a rather 

positive tone of the feedback we’d received from GPA there was plenty of stern kickback 

in submissions to your office, representing that we were blatantly miss-representing their 

level of support, something that was never intended at all. 

d. On the strong recommendation of Chris Snyder and Tom Kicior to meet with the entire 

GPA membership we immediately made arrangements to do so. That meeting took place 

12-15-18 again right at the site, with roughly 25 residents attending. It was also attended 

by City Council member Mike Patterson. It was the first time there was an air of clear 

negativity and dislike openly displayed by several GPA members, with one or two 

choosing to speak positively of the project. This was a bold reversal from the style and 

nature of communication prior to this point. Still hoping to learn from the process, there 

were several elements of feedback that we took into the next design meetings. 

e. Based on guidance from your office we were focused on taking another shot at the full 

GPA membership, this time with several plan modifications based on their earlier input. 

That meeting took place 1-07-19 at the Carlson YMCA. Much to our surprise and dismay, 

the tone that night was even more negative than at the gathering three weeks earlier, even 

though we had proposed several design elements to the project that reflected issues of 

concern mentioned weeks earlier. Again Mr. Patterson was in attendance and his attempts 

to bring about dialogue regard possible compromise and agreement of direction, none 

actually took place. The conclusion drawn by the development team that night was that 

GPA was basically frustrated in their lack of any veto power they have in the process. 

There was a high level of angst also shown towards the Inner Loop modification initiative. 

f. After the YMCA meeting it was clear to us that consideration needed to be made to look 

closely at how the project might be feasible at 4 stories’s rather than 5. Our team has 

worked diligently to research and brainstorm that situation. Plans were developed based on 

all the input and guidance over the previous 4 months and a new design set was developed 

between the end of January and the present time. Specifically we made the decision to act 

on the specific height concerns of the GPA neighborhood and reduced our design to 4 

stories. This direction was reinforced after our meeting in your offices on 2-11-19 when 

you shared the good news of mostly positive outlooks you shared from your internal 

meetings the previous week. It was at the conclusion of that meeting we viewed the VOC 

project on Scio (just down the street) which was now underway with a finished 4 story 

design and finished height of over 47 foot.  

g. Using all financial data, market research and neighborhood sensitivity a decision was made 

to greatly modify the project to an overall 4 story…45-47 foot height design. We worked 

feverishly to prepare plans that reflect this new design reality. Those plans were completed 

mid March.  

h. On your solid recommendation we invited GPA leadership to review these modified plans; 

that meeting took place 3-18-19 at the site. In spite of bringing the height of our proposed 

building at or under under the height level of the VOC project now well underway just a 

block away, there was no positive commitment to support the new direction and design. 

There were three Exec Committee members who sat with me that day. They were no more 

supportive of this greatly modified plan then the larger group was back in January at the 

YMCA. 



i. We submitted our modified plans to your office the next day. 

 

Zina, from my perspective and view we have gone quite a ways attempting to both listen to and 

benefit from the guidance and feedback of all parties involved here. As it regards the Grove 

Place Association I now feel we are being singled out for reasons not at all clear to me. We are 

being treated unfairly and in a fashion that is all-too-often as an advasary. We are seeking to 

bring a project of value and quality to this neighborhood and this community. It is a project of 

size and scope that is now completely in keeping with the height and density of literally a dozen 

buildings and projects already in existence. Our project now sits a foot or three shorter than the 

overall height or the recently approved and now underway VOC project, which is of a size, 

design and scope extremely similar to ours. We will be serving a clear need in a neighborhood 

that will benefit well from this project being there. 

 

I respectfully request that you look closely and with vigor towards our latest plan submission. 

Kindly get us back in front of the PRC as quickly as possible. We ask that you act to advance our 

project to the next steps of plan completion, permit approval so we can be on our way to the 

construction phase. We believe it is a wonderful addition to the Grove Place neighborhood fully 

in keeping with the size, scope and character of the collage of architectural gems throughout the 

neighborhood. 

 

Regards, 

 

 

Dan Dwyer 

Project Manager 
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Mr. Christopher D. Snyder        April 1, 2019 

Senior Zoning Analyst, Staff to the Preservation Board  

City of Rochester | Bureau of Buildings & Zoning  

City Hall|30 Church Street, Room 125-B 

Rochester, NY, 14614 

585.428.6510 

 

Re: The Grove – 58 University Avenue, Rochester NY 
 

“The Grove” is the vision of our client, Gibbs Street Development Co., for the revitalization of the 

property at 58 University Avenue.  The project has taken many turns since its inception and has been 

influenced by many factors including but not limited to: site constraints, local zoning guidelines, market 

conditions, City design committee feedback, discussions with the local Grove Place District community 

and the design ideas of our client and the architect’s professional experience. 

 

This project was conceived out of the need to replace the existing property use, that of free-standing full-

service restaurant, with an alternative use. There has been a concern by current property owners that the 

existing use is not economically viable.  The client’s hope was to utilize more thoroughly this great site at 

the corner of Gibbs Street and University Avenue.  After extensive research and discussion a direction 

was pursued. The idea of offering a form of multi-family housing was the one that was chosen to pursue, 

based on overall current market trends.  While the specifics for tenant focus and makeup for the project 

have changed several times, the desire to offer a new housing opportunity for the market has not. 

 

The site at the corner of Gibbs Street and University Avenue is approximately 67’wide x 132’long, or +/-

.202 acres…a lot with plenty of potential to incorporate a multi-story housing project.  When we initially 

approached the idea of designing a new multi-family project we delved into the zoning regulations 

specific for the Grove Place District.  The Design Criteria for this district was involved and we knew 

there were certain design/program items that could either be a Major or a Minor Deviation from the 

requirements. 

The Major Deviation criteria items that we are non-compliant with are: 

A. Minimum and maximum building height (3 stories / 36’ max) 

▪ In order to meet the Owner’s pro forma requirements we needed more stories/height than the 

zoning guidelines recommend.  We are simply unable to provide enough residential units in 3 

stories of height to generate enough overall income to make this project feasible.  Initial 

guidance from City Planning Dept. during a meeting in October was to design for the ideal 

and go from there. So we started with a 5-story project with a combination of 1BR & 2BR 

units on floors 2-5 with the 1st Floor dedicated to building common area and an enclosed 

parking area.  The initial design had an overall height of 56 feet. After multiple discussions 

with the Grove Place District community group over the past several months the decision was 

made to reduce the number of stories from 5 to 4 and eliminate the indoor parking portion of 

the project.  The current building height design, now 47 feet is consistent with several nearby 

buildings and at least two feet shorter than the recently approved VOC building now under 
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construction just one block away and still within the Grove Place neighborhood footprint.  

This decision allows for the project to be financially feasible and at the same time shows the 

community that ownership seeks to be a good neighbor by listening to their concerns over the 

building height. 

B. Setbacks (Front (Min 6ft / Max 15ft) and rear yard (Min 10ft) 

▪ The current requirement for a minimum 6ft setback (front yard along University Ave. & front 

yard along Gibbs St.) do not allow us to provide enough residential unit square footage in 

order the get the number of residential units to make the project financially feasible.  While 

the current setbacks (3’-0” along University & 4’-4” along Gibbs) do not conform to the 

zoning requirements we are still 10’+ (University Ave) and 15’+ (Gibbs St) back from the 

existing street curbs.  On the north side of the site we have a one-story back-of-house zone at 

the 1st Floor that encroaches on the rear yard setback.  The existing restaurant north wall is 

1’-0”+ from the existing property line.  We were maintaining this wall location in order to 

provide the back-of-house spaces that are needed for the project.  This encroachment into the 

rear yard setback is only for one-story.  Floors 2-4 are set back approximately 12’-4” from 

the property line.  We are hoping that these deviations from the setback requirements can be 

approved in order to allow the project to proceed. 

 

The Minor Deviation criteria items that we are non-compliant with are: 

A. Maximum building length and depth relative to the block (20% block length / 30% block depth) 

▪ Our building length along University Avenue complies with the zoning requirement but our 

depth along Gibbs Street is approximately 42% of the block depth.  Again, as stated above, the 

building depth shown on the plans allows us to achieve the number and size of units that the 

developer believes make this a financially feasible project. 

B. Length to height ratio (Max 1:2 / Min 1:1.5) 

▪ Along University Avenue we have a L:H Ratio of approximately 1:1.25, slightly over the 

allowable zoning regulation.  Along Gibbs Street the L:H Ratio is approximately 1:2.4.  The 

size and proportion of the site in conjunction with the project program requirements have us 

over the allowable ratio – more-so along Gibbs Street.  We are hoping that the Zoning office 

will understand our site constraints and will be flexible regarding this deviation. 

C. Building façade planes (25’ plane change) 

▪ The facades along University Avenue and Gibbs Street do have plane changes but not every 

25’ and not for a 2ft depth.  In order to meet this requirement, we would have to encroach 

further into the setbacks that we are currently which we did not feel was appropriate.  We 

have provided 12” steps at the ends of the building along Gibbs Street and at the SW corner of 

University Avenue.  We have also provided plane changes of 2ft (+/-) for portions of the upper 

floors along both Gibbs Street and University Avenue.  On the North side of the site we have a 

12ft+ setback for floors 2-4 beyond the 1st Floor.  The west elevation of the project is the only 

one that does not currently show any changes in plane depth.  This façade is also fairly close 

to the property line and does not allow for upper floor plane projections similar to along 

Gibbs Street due to the required Fire Separation Distance.  If we were to provide plane 

recesses to the interior of the building we do not feel we could achieve the required residential 

unit program square footage.  We hope that the Zoning office will recognize the attempts at 

plane changes where feasible and allowable per code/zoning requirements. 

D. Entrances elevation (3ft min above grade at front door) 

▪ This requirement may have been meant more for walk-up style townhouse residential.  In 

order to meet this requirement we would have had to bring in a good deal of fill and it would 

have increased the height of our building even more.  In discussion with the City Zoning office 

it was noted that this deviation from the zoning regulations was one that could be accepted. 

E. Percent primary construction material (Min. 70% of one material required) 



THE GROVE – 58 University Avenue  MOSSIEN ASSOCIATES ARCHITECTS, P.C. 

April 1, 2019 Page 3 

 
▪ At the present time our entire exterior façade (less a pre-cast water table base) is actually 

made up EIFS (Exterior Insulation Finish System).  There are three different types of EIFS 

proposed though: 1) EIFS Outsulation System – your typical EIFS looking façade; 2) 

“NewBrick” brick look EIFS and 3) “Reflectit” metal panel looking EIFS.  All three products 

are built off of an EPS foam backed substrate with different applied texture finishes that 

represent brick, metal panel and standard EIFS pebble finishes.  The interplay of the different 

material looks offers what we believe to be a nice contrast in materiality and color.  [Samples 

of each proposed EIFS look will be provided at the PRC meeting on April 10th]. 

F. Location and size of building identification sign (Min. 8ft / Max 10ft above grade) 

▪ Currently we show 1 building identification sign above the main entrance canopy on 

University Avenue.  The sign as shown is approximately 12’-10” to the top of the sign.  We 

would like to maintain the sign at this location as it is the main entrance to the building and 

helps to identify the building along the heavily traveled University Avenue corridor.  If the 

Zoning office objects however we can explore alternate locations. 

 

 

The current design of the exterior has evolved over time and takes into consideration comments from the 

PRC Committee, the City Zoning office as well as certain comments from the Grove Place District 

community group (as limited comments there were).  One of the comments that was expressed during our 

PRC meeting in November was to make the building look more industrial, expressing some of the 

elements that were in the design at the time.   We took at look at some examples of industrial looking 

brick buildings as well as other brick buildings around the site and worked to accentuate the corner tower 

and base of the building in order to ‘ground’ the building.  We have carried the brick look up to the 3rd 

Floor on the longer Gibbs Street façade and up to the 2nd Floor along University Avenue.  The ‘Brick’ that 

we are proposing is actually a Dryvit product called NewBrick.  It is an EIFS product that gives a very 

realistic look and feel of a true brick façade while at the same time providing a very energy efficient foam 

insulation envelope.  In conjunction with the NewBrick we are showing a metal panel façade (in keeping 

with the ‘Industrial’ theme) that is also another Dryvit product called Reflectit.  It is a smooth textured 

coating that gives the look of metal panel but also has a foam backer to continue the continuous exterior 

insulation envelope.  Whereas the ‘Brick’ look extends horizontally along the base and vertically up the 

corner at the University and Gibbs intersection we wanted to make a strong move with the ‘Metal’ look 

by pulling it horizontally on the upper floors along Gibbs and also vertically at the NW corner.  We feel 

that the use of the brick and metal along the Gibbs and University facades play well together and 

complement each other.  The committee also inquired whether the mansard roof condition that was shown 

at the time was needed as it might also work well as a flat roof.  Since the meeting we removed the 

mansard and are now showing a stronger cornice element along with some vertical projections of roof 

elements, specifically along the Gibbs Street façade.  At the time we presented to the PRC committee we 

were showing some bay projections along University Avenue and Gibbs Street that reflected some local 

examples of bay projections close to our site.  The committee suggested we may want to not be so literal 

with our reference to these local design elements but rather express them in a way that blends more with 

the industrial look that we might be going for.  This bay concept is what we’ve expressed along Gibbs 

and University with the metal panel projections.  The setback requirements due to the Fire Separation 

Distance specifics of the 2015 International Building Code have somewhat limited what we can express 

along the west and north sides of the site.  We are limited to 15% of the façade being available for 

windows and doors and are currently meeting this requirement.  The base of the building along the west 

and north facades will also be the NewBrick product which will help to ground the building and provide 

some continuity to the base.  For the upper floors on these facades we are proposing the use of a pebble 

finish EIFS that compliments the brick and metal look finishes and continues our continuous insulation 

theme. 
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Looking back on some notes we had with members of the Zoning office on 12/03/18, one of the topics 

that was discussed was weighing the City’s Design guidelines vs the Neighborhood group’s ‘wish list’.  

While we have attempted to discuss the project with various groups from the neighborhood at various 

times (four times in all) there has rarely been any offered consensus or direction regarding the exterior.  

The majority of the comments have been focused on the height and size of the building.  We were never 

able to get any constructive feedback from the group relative to specifics of the building that we could 

work with them on.  Even after we proposed eliminating the 5th floor, there was negative feedback and 

little constructive guidance that we could use to inform or influence the design of the building. 

 

As you review our submission for site plan approval, please also see the Owner’s Letter that is being 

included as part of the submission, documenting meetings and discussions with the Grove Place 

Association. 

 

We appreciate your time in reviewing our drawings and documents.  Please do not hesitate to contact us if 

you should have any questions regarding the submission.   

 

 

 

Sincerely, 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Jeffrey M. Ashline, Senior Project Manager 

Mossien Associates Architects, P.C. 

 

 

 




